STEPPING HILL AREA COMMITTEE

Meeting: 30 November 2021

At: 6.00 pm

PRESENT

Councillor Will Dawson (Chair) in the chair; Councillor Grace Baynham (Vice-Chair); Councillors Lou Ankers, Paul Ankers, Oliver Harrison, Oliver Johnstone, Rory Leonard, Wendy Meikle and John Wright.

1. MINUTES

The Minutes (copies of which had been circulated) of the meeting held on 19 October 2021 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors and officers were invited to declare any interests which they had in any of the items on the agenda for the meeting.

The following interests were declared:-

Personal Interests

Councillor Interest

Grace Baynham Agenda Item 4 (v) – Ward Flexibility Funding –

United Stockport Circuit as a member of Stockport

Methodist Church

Oliver Harrison Agenda Item 11 – Road Safety Around Schools –

Stockport School, Great Moor as a member of his

immediate family goes to Stockport School.

3. URGENT DECISIONS

No urgent decisions were reported.

4. COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

(i) Chair's Announcements

The Chair reported that following a question raised at the preceding Council meeting regarding hospital generated parking issues had spoken with Officers and the responsible Cabinet Member and could confirm there were no updates at the time of asking due to waiting for legal advice. The Chair asked on behalf of the Committee that it be progressed as swiftly as possible.

(ii) Public Question Time

Members of the public were invited to submit questions to the Chair of the Area Committee on any matters within the powers and duties of the Area Committee.

No public questions were submitted.

(iii) Petitions

No petitions were submitted.

(iv) Open Forum

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) reported that no organisations had indicated that they wished to address the Area Committee as part of the Open Forum arrangements.

(v) Ward Flexibility Funding - United Stockport Circuit

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted an application received on behalf of the United Stockport Circuit for a grant from the Ward Flexibility Budget towards the cost of a Drive-In Carol Service over Christmas.

RESOLVED - That approval be given to an application received from the United Stockport Circuit for a grant of £150 from the Ward Flexibility Budget towards the cost of a Drive-In Carol Service over Christmas.

5. DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS

A development application was submitted.

(NOTE: Full details of the decisions including conditions and reasons for granting or refusing planning permission and imposing conditions are given in the schedule of plans. The Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration is authorised to determine conditions and reasons and they are not therefore referred to in committee minutes unless the committee makes a specific decision on a condition or reason. In order to reduce printing costs and preserve natural resources, the schedule of plans is not reproduced within these minutes. A copy of the schedule of plans is available on the council's website at www.stockport.gov.uk/planningdecisions. Copies of the schedule of plans, or any part thereof, may be obtained from the Place Directorate upon payment of the Council's reasonable charges).

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) outlined the procedure for public speaking on planning applications

(i) DC/082129 - 7 Berkeley Road, Hazel Grove, Stockport

In respect of plan no. DC082129 for the erection of a detached, two-storey, two bedroom dwelling house (Use Class C3(a)) to the rear of 7 Berkeley Road, with associated parking, landscaping and boundary treatments, using the existing vehicle access to Garthland

Stepping Hill Area Committee - 30 November 2021

Road, together with the creation of a new vehicle access to Berkeley Road, with associated parking area,

a representative of the applicant spoke in support of the application,

It was then

RESOLVED – That planning permission be refused for the reasons specified in the schedule of plans.

6. PLANNING APPEAL, ENFORCEMENT APPEALS AND ENFORCEMENT NOTICES

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) summarising recent appeal decisions; and listing current planning appeals and dates for local enquiries, informal hearings for planning appeals, and enforcement action within the Stepping Hill Area Committee area.

It was reported that in relation to 22 Gladstone Street, Stockport, following the refusal to grant planning permission by the Council an appeal was lodged with the Secretary of State and the matter was under investigation.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

7. HIGHWAYS MAINTENANCE AND LOCAL INITIATIVE REPORT BATTERSBAY GROVE

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Deputy Chief Executive & Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration (copies of which had been circulated) detailing a proposal to resurface the carriageway of Battersbay Grove, Hazel Grove and that the Area Committee be requested to make a partial contribution of £9,750 to the total cost of the scheme from its Delegated Budget.

It was commented that the proposal represented a successful compromise following discussions with the Council Highways Team and that part-funding of the works would avoid consuming the totality of the delegated budget.

RESOVLED – (1) That approval be given to the resurfacing of the carriageway of Battersby Grove, Hazel Grove, with the Area Committee making a part contribution totalling £9,750.00, to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Hazel Grove Ward Allocation).

(2) That the Deputy Chief Executive & Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration be authorised to order the work.

8. A6MARR CMM HAZEL GROVE - FOOTPATH 77 (SANDOWN ROAD)

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Deputy Chief Executive & Corporate Director

for Place Management & Regeneration (copies of which had been circulated) providing information in relation to proposed footpath improvements to PROW 77 between Sandown Road and the access road to Hazel Grove Golf Club, including vegetation management.

The following comments were made/issues raised:-

- That the previous scheme was received with opposition and that the proposals contained within the report were more in keeping with the views of local residents.
- Concern was raised regarding the lack of a consultation process for the proposals contained within the report.

RESOLVED – That consideration this item be deferred to a future meeting of the Area Committee, pending the completion of a consultation with residents.

9. CLAREMONT ROAD, GREAT MOOR

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration (copies of which had been circulated) requesting that the Area Committee give consideration to the revocation of a mandatory disabled bay on Claremont Road in Great Moor.

The following comments were made/issues raised:-

- That there was confusion as to who would be financially responsible for the Traffic Order and revocation of the disabled parking bay.
- That any associated costs be clearly outlined within all future reports.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the legal advertising of the following Traffic Regulation Order and, subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the order at a cost of £300 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Stepping Hill ward allocation):-

Revoke Disabled Parking (Blue Badge Holders Only):

Claremont Road

North East side from the projected property line between No's 39 and 41 for a distance of 5.4 metres in a South Easterly direction.

10. CRESCENT CLOSE & CRESCENT WAY, DAVENPORT

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration (copies of which had been circulated) detailing a proposal to install new street name plates for Crescent Close and Crescent Way in Davenport.

Members questioned why the funding for the proposals was allocated from the Delegated Budget to replace already existing signage.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the installation of (i) a new double-sided name plate on short poles on the dividing strip for Crescent Close and Crescent Way, and (ii) a new name plate for Crescent Way at a total cost of £587 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Stepping Hill Ward Allocation).

11. ROAD SAFETY AROUND SCHOOLS - STOCKPORT SCHOOL, GREAT MOOR

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director for Place Management & Regeneration (copies of which had been circulated) outlining measures related to road safety around Stockport School and the associated allocated costs.

The following comments were made/issues raised:-

- That the proposed measures would not be fully effective without active enforcement.
- That conversations had been held with Councillors for Manor Ward (Central Area Committee) who had expressed support for the measures outlined in the report.
- Members queried why it was necessary to remove one of the 20MPH road markings, and whether this could be moved instead of completely removed.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the legal advertising of the following Traffic Regulation Orders and, subject to the receipt of no objections within 21 days of the advertisement date, the subsequent making of the order at a cost of £3,560 to be funded from the Area Committee's delegated budget (Stepping Hill Ward Allocation):-

Revoke No Waiting at Any Time:

Mile End Lane

South East side from a point 17 metres North East of the (projected) North Easterly kerb line of Seymour Road for a distance of 43.5 metres in a South Westerly direction.

Revoke No Stopping Monday to Friday 8am - 5pm on School Entrance Markings:

Mile End Lane

South East side from a point 4 metres South West of the (projected) North Easterly kerb line of Granby Road for a distance of 25.5 metres in a North Easterly direction.

<u>Introduce No Stopping Monday to Friday 8am – 5pm on School Entrance Markings:</u>

Mile End Lane

South East side from a point 17 metres North East of the (projected) North Easterly kerb line of Seymour Road for a distance of 43.5 metres in a South Westerly direction.

Extend No Waiting at Any Time:

Mile End Lane

South East side from a point 30 metres North East of the North Easterly kerb line of Granby Road for a distance of 38 metres in a South Westerly direction.

12. APPLICATION FOR THE USE OF PARKS - STOCKPORT ACTIVE WEEKEND EVENT APPLICATION

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director (Place) & Deputy Chief Executive (copies of which had been circulated) detailing an application for the use of Woodbank Memorial Park on Sunday 26 June 2022 between 9.00am-12.30pm as part of a wider application for the Stockport Active Weekend Event.

RESOLVED – That approval be given for the use of Woodbank Memorial Park on Sunday, 26 June 2022 as part of a wider application for the Stockport Active Weekend Event which also includes the use of Daisy Fields and Vernon Park that are the subject of separate applications to the Central Stockport and Werneth area committees, subject to all appropriate paperwork and licences being obtained.

13. PROGRESS ON AREA COMMITTEE DECISIONS

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) providing an update on progress since the last meeting on decisions taken by the Area Committee and detailing the current position on area flexibility funding. The report also included the current position on the highway and traffic management delegated budget.

The following comments were made/issues raised:-

- That the Speed Indicator Devices on Bean Leech Road had been removed, and an update was requested from Highways regarding the status and location of the device.
- That a report to the Committee had been expected regarding Bean Leach Road/Bosden Farm, and Members requested the report be submitted for consideration at the next meeting of the Area Committee.
- Disappointment was expressed that a report regarding parking on Lake Street, Great
 Moor had not been provided for the meeting of the Committee, and it was re-iterated
 that the Committee requested that a report be provided to the next Area Committee
 meeting.
- That a meeting had taken place with Officers regarding traffic calming measures on Kennerley Road, and that residents requested further measures beyond those discussed.
- That the replacement Speed Indicating Device on Edgerton Road was also not working, and as a result the Committee had not been provided with data from the device.
- That data from the Speed Indicator Device placed on Bean Leach Road had not been provided to the Committee, and the request for this was re-stated by Members.
- That there was a need for progress on the scheme regarding School Street, Hazel Grove and the access road to McDonald's, and Members requested an update from Traffic Services.
- It was queried why Bosden Fold Road St Simons School Signs appeared under the Delegated Budget for both Hazel Grove and Offerton wards, and clarification was requested regarding why the item appeared in both wards.
- That given Speed Indicator Devices at both Woodsmoor Lane and Edgerton Road were removed due to technical faults, there was a need to examine the matter more broadly.

Stepping Hill Area Committee - 30 November 2021

• Members queried whether unspent flexibility and delegated budgets would remain with the Committee into the next year or be removed from the budget.

It was noted by the Chair that the Area Committee was aware of the pressure on Council officers, however there were items contained within the report that required action or acknowledgement.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 7.29 pm